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After the spring semester, you usually don't expect 

much in the ministry with students. As birds fly south 

in the fall, so do students in the spring. Most take the 

train the night of their last final and go home. Some 

of them return for the summer semester, some don't. 

For the last couple of years, many have gone to 

work in the US on a program called Work and 

Travel.  They labor the whole summer to earn tuition 

money for the coming academic year.

Zhanna Yakubovskaya is one such student; she is 

working at a hotel in Wisconsin Dells this summer.  

We've known Zhanna since the fall of 2004. She 

entered ICU that summer after a year in the US as a 

high school exchange student. In 2003-2004 she 

lived with a Mormon family and was exposed to their 

beliefs and values, actually like many people who 

later were converted to Christ. She was wondering 

about God even before that year in the US and 

when she got back, those questions only multiplied. 

God had a plan as to how to answer all those 

questions.

Zhanna quickly became part of our community. She 

would come to just about every event and activity 

that the UEC and Nivky church hosted: student 

nights, cell groups, and different Bible studies and 

seminars. She also came to the Soup Group where 
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been donated to the UEC 
library thus far in 2006.
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Ukrainian Summer

Venok, a traditional Ivana 

Kupala flower arrangement 

During the summer months everything slows down, except 

for the hyper activity at train and bus stations and tourist 

agencies.  Most Ukrainians head toward the coast of the 

Black Sea, the Sea of Azov, and possibly to Crimea, a 

peninsula in the Black Sea with a very distinct climate, 

Ukraine's Florida.  For many Ukrainians, however, the 

summer is not at all time to rest.

Many spend their evenings, weekends, and vacations 

exterminating Colorado potato bugs and watering 

cucumbers and tomatoes at their dachas, small pieces of 

land outside the city granted to people during the Soviet 

Union to raise vegetables.  In either case, the big city streets 

become emptier.

The Ukrainian summer 

calendar is marked by two state 

holidays, Constitution Day and 

Independence Day, August 24 

and the unofficial close of the 

summer.  Citizens greatly 

appreciate these days off and 

the beautiful firework displays 

which accompany these 

holidays. 

However, the summer favorites are traditional holidays, Holy 

Trinity Day (Pentecost) and Ivana Kupala.  Orthodox 

churches and picnic areas are especially crowded on Holy 

Trinity Day.  Ivana Kupala is famous for its joyous traditional 

entertainment.  The festival is a strange mixture of an 

Orthodox holiday celebrating John the Baptist (Ivan in 

Ukrainian) and a pagan feast of the sun god.  It is celebrated 

halfway through the summer when the day is believed to be 

the longest.  People like to go out of town for a picnic.  In the 

past, girls made beautiful flower arrangements like the one 

pictured above, and courageous young men searched the 

forest at night for a blooming fern which is supposed to bring 

treasures.  Now people like to relax outside, swim in a lake 

or river, and have shashlyk (Armenian shishkabob), soup 

with meat and grain cooked on an open fire, and baked 

potatoes.  At the end of the day, dating couples are 

supposed to jump over a bonfire holding hands.  If they 

make it, they will get married!

Summer gives Ukrainians an opportunity to regain strength 

even if they do not get a chance to go on vacation.  Since 

fruit and vegetables in Ukraine are very seasonal with many 

of them low in supply and quite expensive during the winter, 

summer is the time to nourish our bodies with vitamins and 

enjoy the taste of ripe fruit and berries.

       

Promoting a living faith in Jesus Christ by meeting educational needs in Kyiv

Chris, Lena and I would try to answer hard questions 

that she and a number of her friends had about 

Christianity and the Bible. Besides attending all 

these studies, Zhanna was a frequent visitor at the 

UEC where she would check out a lot of Christian 

literature and CDs to satiate her spiritual hunger. 

Several times she shared what a blessing some of 

the albums that she listened to were. Books, studies, 

and personal encounters we had with her all had a 

very positive effect on her faith. Bit by bit, her 

questions would be answered, her understanding 

and faith would grow.
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Summer Changes
By Valeria Cherednichenko

great start to this new step in his 

life.  Please pray that God 

would bless these next two 

years of study.

Despite some sadness 

connected to Sergiy's departure 

and changes at the UEC, there 

is a great joy in my heart.  On 

May 27, I had the honor to have 

my UEC family join me and my 

new husband, Vitaly Samodin, 

to celebrate our wedding.

Vitaly and I decided to ask Chris 

Lovingood to perform the 

ceremony, as he had 

participated greatly in the 

conversion and spiritual growth 

of both of us.  Vitaly first heard 

the Gospel in the Introduction to 

Bible course led by Chris, and I 

started coming to church 

services after attending 

Saturday student nights 

organized by him and other 

Nivky church members.  At 

different times and in different 

circumstances, as our faith 

grew, we both became

Vitaly Samodin and Valeria Cherednichenko were married on May 27

I started working for the UEC two 

years ago, the Monday after my 

graduation from  ICU-Kyiv.  During 

these past two years, my life has 

become closely entwined with the 

life of the Center.  And as the UEC 

is facing a time of change this 

summer, it is also a time of change 

for me personally.

This summer we are saying 

goodbye to Sergiy Lyakh.  Sergiy 

has been the UEC manager for 

most of the Center's life.  Four 

years of his work were devoted to 

the growth, development, and 

everyday life of the UEC.  Sergiy 

trained me the first few weeks of 

my work at the Center, showing me 

how to check-in and check-out 

books, where to put fresh towels in 

the morning, and what to tell 

people who want to register for the 

library.  He also gave me much of 

the knowledge and skills that are 

so necessary for me now and that I 

am very thankful for.  Sergiy will be 

going to Pepperdine this August to 

pursue an MBA.  As sad as it is to 

see him leave, we wish Sergiy a

members of the body of Christ 

at Nivky.  We also became 

regular UEC patrons, and we 

have been blessed by its work 

for many years now.  In the 

beginning of this summer, God 

blessed us with a wonderful day 

of celebration filled with joy and 

warmth in the unity of our 

natural families and our one big 

spiritual family at Nivky.

On that day, God also joined our 

lives together and we have 

begun a new life as one.  We 

pray that we may become a 

family that will serve Christ with 

this new life.

Vitaly is currently involved in 

ministry with the Nivky Church 

of Christ.  After returning from 

our honeymoon in Crimea, he 

also started a half-time job with 

the Ukrainian Education Center.  

He is going to take over many of 

Sergiy's responsibilities.  It 

makes me rejoice that the UEC 

gives us an opportunity to serve 

Christ together as a family every 

day.

Sergiy Lyakh has finished his work 

with the UEC.  He will start his 

studies at Pepperdine this August.
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We thank all these - and 
anyone overlooked - for their 

financial donations
thus far in 2006.

For Father's Day, the UEC 
received a gift from David and 

Marnie Feree in honor of
Dr. Mack W. Craig.

We thank them and many 
others who faithfully support 

the work of the Center.

UEC TOTAL EXPENDITURES

Jan - June 2006

Expenditures for the first six months of 2006 were 

under budget at $15,134.79.  Our largest single 

expenditure is salaries for our Ukrainian staff.  With 

changes in the taxation system, we now have a much 

higher employment tax burden.  For most of our staff, 

we now pay about a 40% tax on their salaries.  We are 

also faced with the need to raise salaries in order to 

match inflation and escalating prices in Kyiv.  Mercer 

Human Resources recently listed Kyiv as among the 

most expensive cities in the world.  Kyiv jumped from 

54th place in 2005 to a startling 21st place in 2006.  

Thanks to your generosity, individuals and churches in 

the USA gave $13,032.50. In Kyiv, friends donated 

$1,644.92.  Since these donations didn't quite meet 

operations costs, $2,000 was transferred from our old 

building fund to the operations fund.  In January, the 

UEC board of directors authorized closing that fund and 

later in the year, the final balance of that fund 

($4,604.37) was transferred to our operations account.  

A reserve or rainy day fund is still maintained in a 

certificate of deposit.   

See the graph below for a better breakdown of 

expenses.  Thank you for continuing to partner with us 

as we help to shape this and the next Ukrainian 

generation.

 Financial Report
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Summer generally is not a time of much city activity. 

Heat in Kyiv drives people outside and away. Many 

leave the city or try to go to some parks or lakes. 

Families take vacations and either visit their relatives 

in some village away from Kyiv, or just go to their 

dachas to work the garden. Most students go away as 

well. So there is not a whole lot of summer activity at 

the UEC, yet there are still some activities that we 

host to serve the community. 

In May, the UEC's director Chris Lovingood led two 

English classes as outreach. Some students from the 

Aviation University have expressed their interest in 

studying English. They came to our student nights 

before, earlier in the year. These classes, in addition

to giving Chris an ongoing opportunity to share Bible 

stories, was also good in terms of sustaining 

relationships. Hopefully their interest will remain 

through the summer and more will join these classes 

in the fall.

Some students remained in Kyiv, got jobs, and are 

trying to make some money before the next semester 

starts. I am meeting to study the Bible with one of 

these students, Nina. She has been a regular visitor to 

the UEC during the last two years. Her interest 

towards Christianity took some time to develop.  It's a 

blessing that we were able to sustain the relationship 

for that long and the UEC served the purpose well.

Nina, like many of the students at ICU, was exposed 

to a lot of false teaching through one of the university 

Bible professors. So, we started with the beginning - 

Genesis. She is learning so much; it's a blessing to 

see her continued interest and growth. 

Since the UEC is not that busy during the summer, we 

will take this time to prepare for the busy fall season. 

Some minor repairs need to be done in the rooms. We 

already replaced several cupboard doors in the 

kitchen and have re-wallpapered one room. We are 

also planning to put new carpets in the library where 

most of our traffic comes through. 

Summer Heat

By Vitaly Samodin

Kyiv Friends
was started in March 2006.  Our 

idea was that when a person's 

donations reach $100, they would 

become a member of the Friends 

Club and receive special library 

privileges.  The opportunity to give 

was advertised at the Center 

throughout the spring months, and 

the UEC started receiving its first 

donations.  We are happy to inform 

you that God has richly blessed this 

project.  24 people have made 

donations.  Two people, Yury 

Kryukov and Oleg Skutsenya, have 

already joined the Friends Club, 

and 10 people have become 

regular donors.

Throughout these months, we were 

amazed to see how much our 

patrons care about the Center and  

its work.  Valery Statkevich, who is

retired and in his late 60s (a 

representative of the most socially 

unprotected group in Ukraine), 

gave $2 saying that he would love 

to become a Friend of the UEC if 

only God gives him enough time to 

live.  The average monthly pension 

is around $80.  Oleg Skutsenya 

was overjoyed to become our 

"Friend."  We hardly know Galina 

Litovchenko (pictured on the left), 

except for maybe recognizing her 

as one of our many patrons, but 

she  also expressed her 

appreciation for the UEC's work 

and has gladly become a regular 

donor.  As much as our Friends 

Club project has been a tangible 

help for UEC activities, it has been 

a great encouragement to the UEC 

staff as well.

By Valeria Cherednichenko

Early Fruit

She no longer wanted 
to be "a visitor, a 

consumer."  Her faith 
was ready to bear fruit.

made a decision 

to commit her 

life to Christ and 

his church. It 

was obvious to 

everyone that 

her faith was 

sincere. Zhanna 

wanted to 

become a 

servant after 

being served by 

so many people at the UEC and Nivky church.

So May 5, Friday night, we all decided to meet at 

the church building to celebrate Zhanna's birth 

into Christ and her new family. I was privileged to 

baptize her into Christ.  She has found her home 

and now when she comes back from the States, 

she will have a new, spiritual family to return to, a 

new family that she will bless and continue to be 

blessed by.

[Continued from page 1]

Zhanna is sharing her story 

before the baptism

As time went by, many of the students from her class 

stopped coming to our outreach activities. But Zhanna 

persisted. Moreover, she even started coming to 

church. As time went by, she realized that she wanted 

to be an active part of this community of faith. From 

her own words, she no longer wanted to be "a visitor, a 

consumer." Her faith was ready to bear fruit. It's a true 

blessing to see those seeds of faith germinate and 

break through to 

the surface. You 

plant them, and 

then sometimes 

don't even see 

how they grow 

in a person's 

heart. And then, 

ah, you see a 

little stem breaking its way through the ground. Faith 

comes to the surface, ready to proclaim its existence to 

the surrounding  world.

Right before her departure to the States this May, she

Vitaly and Nina studying Genesis at the UEC

THANKS SO MUCH FOR ALL THE WAYS YOU BLESS THE PEOPLE OF KYIV!

Opportunities
The UEC has been so blessed by many generous donors.  Without you, we would not be able to serve 

hundreds each month.  Here are a few ways you can continue to support the UEC's outreach:

Pray for our staff and for the spiritual growth of 

our more than 3,000 patrons.

 

Mail m-bags of good quality fiction and non-fiction 

titles. E-mail us for more information:  

library@ueckyiv.org.

Donate funds to meet operations costs and to 

expand our collection of theological materials in 

Russian and Ukrainian.  Gifts may be sent to the 

address on the back or through Network for Good 

secure on-line giving via www.ueckyiv.org

Use the Amazon search engine on our website 

when making puchases at Amazon.com.  The 

UEC receives 6% of the purchase costs at no 

additional cost to you.

Use the Google search engine at 

www.ueckyiv.org/kyivinfo.php.  The Center 

receives a small credit for each use.  As credits 

accumulate, we hope to pay for our website 

hosting.  By setting this page as your homepage, 

we receive even more credits.

In order to create an opportunity for 

our working patrons to contribute 

financially to the services provided 

by the UEC, the UEC Friends Club
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We thank all these - and 
anyone overlooked - for their 

financial donations
thus far in 2006.

For Father's Day, the UEC 
received a gift from David and 

Marnie Feree in honor of
Dr. Mack W. Craig.

We thank them and many 
others who faithfully support 

the work of the Center.

Thank You, 
Financial Donors!

UEC TOTAL EXPENDITURES

Jan - June 2006

Expenditures for the first six months of 2006 were 

under budget at $15,134.79.  Our largest single 

expenditure is salaries for our Ukrainian staff.  With 

changes in the taxation system, we now have a much 

higher employment tax burden.  For most of our staff, 

we now pay about a 40% tax on their salaries.  We are 

also faced with the need to raise salaries in order to 

match inflation and escalating prices in Kyiv.  Mercer 

Human Resources recently listed Kyiv as among the 

most expensive cities in the world.  Kyiv jumped from 

54th place in 2005 to a startling 21st place in 2006.  

Thanks to your generosity, individuals and churches in 

the USA gave $13,032.50. In Kyiv, friends donated 

$1,644.92.  Since these donations didn't quite meet 

operations costs, $2,000 was transferred from our old 

building fund to the operations fund.  In January, the 

UEC board of directors authorized closing that fund and 

later in the year, the final balance of that fund 

($4,604.37) was transferred to our operations account.  

A reserve or rainy day fund is still maintained in a 

certificate of deposit.   

See the graph below for a better breakdown of 

expenses.  Thank you for continuing to partner with us 

as we help to shape this and the next Ukrainian 

generation.

 Financial Report
By Chris Lovingood




